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(1) State the specific reasons for the 
IRE’s decision in understandable lan-
guage; 

(2) If the reconsideration determina-
tion is adverse (that is, does not com-
pletely reverse the adverse coverage 
determination by the Part D plan spon-
sor), inform the enrollee of his or her 
right to an ALJ hearing if the amount 
in controversy meets the threshold re-
quirement under § 423.610; 

(3) Describe the procedures that must 
be followed to obtain an ALJ hearing; 
and 

(4) Comply with any other require-
ments specified by CMS. 

§ 423.604 Effect of a reconsideration 
determination. 

A reconsideration determination is 
final and binding on the enrollee and 
the Part D plan sponsor, unless the en-
rollee files a request for a hearing 
under the provisions of § 423.612. 

§ 423.610 Right to an ALJ hearing. 
(a) If the amount remaining in con-

troversy after the IRE reconsideration 
meets the threshold requirement estab-
lished annually by the Secretary, an 
enrollee who is dissatisfied with the 
IRE reconsideration determination has 
a right to a hearing before an ALJ. 

(b) If the basis for the appeal is the 
refusal by the Part D plan sponsor to 
provide drug benefits, CMS uses the 
projected value of those benefits to 
compute the amount remaining in con-
troversy. The projected value of a Part 
D drug or drugs shall include any costs 
the enrollee could incur based on the 
number of refills prescribed for the 
drug(s) in dispute during the plan year. 

(c) Aggregating appeals to meet the 
amount in controversy—(1) Enrollee. Two 
or more appeals may be aggregated by 
an enrollee to meet the amount in con-
troversy for an ALJ hearing if— 

(i) The appeals have previously been 
reconsidered by an IRE; 

(ii) The request for ALJ hearing lists 
all of the appeals to be aggregated and 
each aggregated appeal meets the fil-
ing requirement specified in § 423.612(b); 
and 

(iii) The ALJ determines that the ap-
peals the enrollee seeks to aggregate 
involve the delivery of prescription 
drugs to a single enrollee. 

(2) Multiple enrollees. Two or more ap-
peals may be aggregated by multiple 
enrollees to meet the amount in con-
troversy for an ALJ hearing if— 

The appeals have previously been re-
considered by an IRE; 

The request for ALJ hearing lists all 
of the appeals to be aggregated and 
each aggregated appeal meets the fil-
ing requirement specified in § 423.612(b); 
and 

The ALJ determines that the appeals 
the enrollees seek to aggregate involve 
the same prescription drug. 

§ 423.612 Request for an ALJ hearing. 
(a) How and where to file a request. 

The enrollee must file a written re-
quest for a hearing with the entity 
specified in the IRE’s reconsideration 
notice. 

(b) When to file a request. Except when 
an ALJ extends the timeframe as pro-
vided in part 422, subpart M of this 
chapter, the enrollee must file a re-
quest for a hearing within 60 days of 
the date of the notice of an IRE recon-
sideration determination. The time and 
place for a hearing before an ALJ will 
be set in accordance with § 405.1020 of 
this chapter. 

(c) Insufficient amount in controversy. 
(1) If a request for a hearing clearly 
shows that the amount in controversy 
is less than that required under 
§ 423.610, the ALJ dismisses the request. 

(2) If, after a hearing is initiated, the 
ALJ finds that the amount in con-
troversy is less than the amount re-
quired under § 423.610, the ALJ discon-
tinues the hearing and does not rule on 
the substantive issues raised in the ap-
peal. 

§ 423.620 Medicare Appeals Council 
(MAC) review. 

An enrollee who is dissatisfied with 
an ALJ hearing decision may request 
that the MAC review the ALJ’s deci-
sion or dismissal. The regulations 
under part 422, subpart M of this chap-
ter regarding MAC review apply to 
matters addressed by this subpart, to 
the extent applicable. 

§ 423.630 Judicial review. 
(a) Review of ALJ’s decision. The en-

rollee may request judicial review of 
an ALJ’s decision if— 
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